                                          SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

                                                      MEETING MINUTES

                                                                      OF

                                                       January 10, 2008

Saugus Charter Commission was held January 10, 2008.  The meeting was held in the Saugus Town Hall Auditorium, Saugus, Massachusetts.  The meeting was called to order

by Mr. Manoogian, Chairman at 7:30 PM.

7 members of the Charter Commission were present at roll call:

Eugene F. Decareau, Karla de Steuben,  Albert W. Diotte, Jr., Joan I. Fowler, Peter Manoogian, Sr., Thomas Stewart.  Cam Cicolini arrived at 8:14 PM and Debra Panetta arrived at 8:18 PM., Karen Cote is recuperating from surgery.

READING OF MINUTES OF LAST MEETING (JANUARY 3, 2008)

Minutes were passed out for review and acceptance at next meeting.

INTERVIEWS

Ms. Marilyn Contreas – Senior Program and Policy Analyst for the Department of Housing and Community Development

Mr. Robert W. Ritchie – Assistant Attorney General Director, Municipal Law Unit

Some of the comments by the interviewers.

Preliminary acceptance by her agency and the Attorney General’s Office will come 28 days after they receive draft from Charter Commission.  Ms. Contreas – Legal, but not always best.  Saugus has the smallest town meeting member number and the first town to hire a Town Manager.  We also have fall elections, where most towns have spring elections. Fred B. Willis started the process for a Town Charter in 1947.

Southbridge Case - “City versus Town” – functionally of a City – laws applicable to towns – repeal special act – city ordinance not approved by Attorney General – Town Meet cannot act outside town warrant “working rule” – Some towns have characteristics of a city.

Question by Mr. Decreau – We have a budget of $5,000 – can we do fund raising?  - if we have a surplus, where does the money go?, if we overspend, who picks up the balance?

Mr. Ritchie – extra money would go in the General Fund of the Town.  Over budget – probably have to ask Town Meeting for money or try to solicit from residences.  Ms. Contreas stated the residences would probably give the money.  We will have to go to Town Meeting for the printing and distribution of the preliminary report. 

Mr. Manoogian stated we do not qualify for a raffle under Chapter 271 S 7  requirements.  Mr. Manoogian asked how other town raised money.  Mr. Ritchie – approach Town Meeting and Chapter 24, Section 53A.

Mr. Decareau asked if we elect a Town Manager, would we become a city.  Mr. Ritchie – how does Saugus function?  A Charter would be tailored to meet the way Saugus works.  It really doesn’t matter whether you are call “city” or “town”, but how the city or town functions.  Only Saugus can make this decision.

Ms. de Steuben – should we be concerned with the town by-laws?  Ms. Contreas –   Charters should be separate from the by-laws.  Ordinances (cities) and by-laws are the same

Ms. de Steuben – Should town employees be Town Meeting members?  Winthrop does not allow employees to be on Town Council.

Mr. Ritchie – conflict of interest – Chapter 268A – could disapprove – not an option – look at language of Plymouth Charter than restricts town employees.

Mr. Diotte – Expressed concern with funding for commission – stigma – specialty groups could be perceived as having influence.  Ms. Contreas – Town Charter has not changed much since 1984.  Mr. Ritchie – go to Town Meeting first for any money.

Mr. Manoogian – Preliminary report to be printed by the Saugus Advertiser – hopefully for free as has been done in Beverly and Gloucester..

Mr. Manoogian – can charter be written without lawyers or consultants?  Mr. Ritchie – wisdom of using a consultant is a good idea – use Town Counsel – selective on tech guarantee – “home grown team”

Mr. Ritchie – charter should be reviewed at least every 10 years – what the charter is – highly legal demanding task – not what you do, but, what you don’t do – clean out cobwebs – import decisions that citizens have to make, perhaps without handholding – specific tasks for consultant to keep costs down – does not have to be at all meetings – a charter should be written to avoid pitfalls.

Mr. Stewart – inquired about “pitfalls”? 

Mr. Ritchie - Sentences – repeating in different places – transparent – usage of words – used consistently throughout the document – write clearly – lots of white space between sections. He will send information on some pitfalls – confusion on interpretations – Ch 40A S 6 is an example of how you should NOT write.  

Mr. Ritchie – Separating appointments from legislative body – not names of bodies but the functions these bodies perform.

Ms. Panetta – asked about the legality of term limits?  Mr. Ritchie – yes – Metheun has 6 years and Barnstable – he wasn’t sure of.

#10 on interview list for guests


Can Town meeting create a subset of its members serve exclusively as the appropriating body and as such could set their own agenda and call themselves into session?

Mr. Ritchie – set rules cannot change fiscal reality – body could be constructed to benefit and act quickly – how fast could a Town Meeting be called – plenty of room in constitution. He suggested looking at Burlington which has a continuing representative town meeting.

Mr. Manoogian spoke further on the constraints of warrant process criticized by DOR because Saugus has so many special town meetings.

Mr. Decareau – appropriations – reporting to a committee – Fin Com hand picked by the Town Moderator. Could they  oversee an Auditor – Mr. Ritchie – feasible – appropriate post budget action – finance committee, credit committee – completely disbanded . Executive branch hires Auditor – would this create a buffer?  Town should have its own audit firm as suggested by recent management letter by Melanson and Heath, the Town’s audit company..

Can two charters be placed on a ballot? Mr. Ritchie – No. It would appear so, but other language in 43B suggests that there be one proposal and that is what he interprets as correct.

Ms. Panetta – Asked about Town Manager and Department Heads being residents?  Ms. Contreas – one of the concerns would be a lack of candidates – lots of competition.

# 6 – Does Ch 43B S 20d suggest or imply that terms of office for elected as well as appointed officials be staggered?  Ms. Contreas indicated that Saugus is the only town without staggered elections.  How would we get access to state elections?  Request to the State Legislature for such elections.

Mr. Manoogian - #9 – Can a selectman be separately elected by voters to the office of “Chairman” which would have a different set of powers than the remaining Selectman?

Ms. Contreas – would have to think long and hard on this one – write the charter then sit down and read the General Laws – a true competition of ideas.

#17 – What are the main reasons why charters fail?  Someone is not happy – produces charter then goes home – charters have a 70% approval rating – faction in what the community did not like – split charter commission not a good idea.

Ms. de Steuben – we have had 1 public hearing to hear what the citizens had to say.  We would like to hear from more groups, such as the Rotary, Lions, church groups.

Ms. Panetta – would like to put out a survey – based on how we interpret their (citizens) answers – draft on the web site.

Mr. Ritchie does not recommend a cross person on the School Committee.

#27 – Terms of office – Chapter 41 Section 108 – contracts in negotiations – benefit packages – “as determined” – Charter can say number of years.

#24 – Is there a growing trend towards separate water and sewer commissions or boards?

Should go in charter – chapter 42 – Local Governments.

Mr. Decareau – Town Manager – our current charter makes this office holder a dictator – hired and fired by Board of Selectmen – does whatever he wants and not reporting to the Board of Selectmen – give CEO capacity to Town Manager – early evaluation by some committee – nothing in charter for Board of Selectmen to set policy.

Ms. Panetta – filling of empty seats on the Board of Selectmen – 6th position needed to receive 1,500 votes in the election to be selected – School Committee does not follow this rule.  Ms. Contreas – this number could be lowered or not used at all.

December 27th, 2007 minutes were amended by a motion or Mrs. Cicolini to include her question to Mr. Hansen as to whether or not he was the Town Accountant when he served as Town Manager. Mr. Hansen stated that Betty Quinlan was the Town Accountant. 

Mrs. Cicolini’s motion was seconded by the Chairman and voted 8-0.

Motion made to accept the minutes of December 27, 2008.

Mr. Manoogian – corrected the statement made by Mr. Rossetti at the Selectmen Meeting that they would need funds for FY09 to print and distribute the final report of the Charter Commission. The funds would actually be needed for FY 2010

February 7, 2008 meeting will be held at the Roby School.

January 17, 2008 guests will be 5 former Selectmen.

January 24, 2008 guests will be 5 former Selectmen.

January 31, 2008 guests will be the 5 current Selectmen.

Mr. Manoogian – looking for 1 more Town Meeting member that served 5 or more terms. 

March, 2008 – Commissions and Boards will be interviewed – that should finish Step 1 in the Timeline process.

Ms. de Steuben – what qualifications does the finance committee have?  

Dick Barry of the S.C.O.A. (Saugus Council on Aging)  has invited members of the Charter Commission to speak before the Retired Men’s Club on 1/22/08 from 9:30AM to 10:30AM.

Comission members who volunteered to attend were will Mr. Decareau, Mr. Diotte and Ms. Cicolini and will bring back feedback from the meeting.  Are we going to post the meeting?  Hesitation to do so, but John Vassapoli said it was okay.  Will we be answering questions?  Yes – There has to be framework so they cab respond to and refer to the charter as it is today.

Ms. de Steuben asked about the attendance in relation to the open meeting law. She would pose a direct question to Mr. Vasapolli and find out about attending events of other groups.

Mr. Manoogian – opportunity we are looking for, but it would be difficult to post a meeting at someone’s location and invite the public to such an event. There would be no quorum of the Commission in attendance and information would be gathered and brought back to a Commission meeting and presented and considered at a public meeting.

Subcommittee Report – Saugus Charter Commission Timeline -  Mr. Stewart – minutes approved of the 12/27/07 meeting of the Timeline Sub Committee. Mr. Stewart prepared and distributed a timeline visual for the Commission. It was suggested that this be placed on the web and printed in the newspaper.

Subcommittee Report – Mrs. Cicolini - Funding Raising Committee – As was mentioned earlier, we do not qualify to hold a raffle.  Chapter 271, Section 7.

Mr. Decareau – survey should be sent to Town Counsel.

Ms. Cicolini – we need questions for their input.  One question – Are you happy with the structure of town government? What do you like about the current town structure?

Ms. De Steuben has 45 charters on her computer to be downloaded to DVD’s and offered to share and make more copies for members.

MMA – Massachusetts Municipal Association has a spreadsheet done in 2005 on Towns.  Look at list.

“Guide for Public Comment” – comment #7 – motion by Mr. Diotte to rescind, seconded by the Chair – passed 8-0.

New guidelines for public comment moved by Mrs. Panetta and seconded by the Chair. Vote to adopt 8-0.

Mr. Manoogian e-mailed Greg Birne, OCPF regarding AO-96-03 – raising funds for the Charter Commission.  Mr. Birne stated that OCPF has no control over Chapter 271, section 7A, which defines the entities that may be issued raffle permits.

Motion by Mr. Decareau to send thank you note to each speaker.  This has been taken care of by Mrs. Cote and Mr. Manoogian.

Motion by Ms. Fowler, seconded by the Chair to adjourn at 10:37.  Passed 8-0.
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